S O U T H  W O O T T O N  P A R I S H  C O U N C I L
Minutes of a Meeting held at 7pm on Tuesday, 14th October 2014 

In the Parish Council Meeting Room, Church Lane, South Wootton
1. PRESENT: Mr D Price (Chairman), Mr I Jordan, Mr J Smallwood, Mr M Narborough, Mr A Evans, Mrs D Gotts, Mrs T Banks, Mr B Clapham, Mr R Williamson, Mr D Gerrard, Mrs T L Cornwell (Parish Clerk), Mrs M Kirby (Assistant Clerk).  
Borough Councillor - Mrs E Nockolds
County Councillor - Mr J Law
APOLOGIES: Mr D Steward-Brown, Mr H Hofmeister, Mrs M Albinson, Rev D Tate and Borough Councillor Mr N Daubney 
2. MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING: – 9th September 2014, these were proposed as a correct record by Mr Narborough, seconded by Mr Evans, with all members in favour they were signed by the Chairman.
3. DECLARATION OF INTERESTS: – Mrs Banks declared an interest as she is an Allotment Tenant.
4. QUESTIONS FROM THE PUBLIC: – None
5. REPORTS FROM THE BOROUGH AND COUNTY COUNCILLORS: 

County Councillor Law: Cllr Law stated that members of Norfolk County Council’s Committees would be meeting this week to discuss a series of future savings proposals. He explained that an extra £13 million of savings needed to be found across the council for the financial year ahead.

He explained that the Community Committee covers a number of areas including, Norfolk Library and Information Service and Museums Service, Norfolk Record Office, Adult Education, Norfolk Fire and Rescue, Public Health and Trading Standards.

Cllr Law informed members that the number of Chief Officers had recently been cut from ten to five making a large financial saving.
Cllr Law explained that the budget would be reviewed and set in February 2015. He stated that more information will be available in the next Press Release.

Mrs Banks asked how much it had cost to change the library system to a less user friendly, less efficient service.
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Cllr Law explained that there is a 6% reduction in library use year on year. He said that online library enquiries are rising.

Mrs Banks stated that libraries offer an important Community Hub.

Cllr Law acknowledged the comment and was pleased to report that the Millennium Library in Norwich is the most visited library in the country.
Questions were asked whether the funding for the Police and Crime Commissioner would come out of the budget.
It was confirmed that this is a National Programme and it was said that the role may not be there next year.

Cllr Law informed members that after a delay, the road works at Knights Hill had commenced, he said that work at Castle Rising Road would start on 13th October 2014 and would take place between 7pm and 7am for a six day period.

Mr Gerrard asked what the County Council’s annual budget is.

Cllr Law confirmed it is £1 billion. It was said that the £13 million of savings equated to 1.3% of the annual budget.

Finally, Cllr Law was pleased to report that by popular demand, the Bus Stop opposite Sandy Lane would have a hard standing surface. He said that the work had been supported by both the Highways Engineer and the Bus Company.
Borough Councillor Nockolds: Cllr Nockolds said that the Borough Council had put together a Kings Lynn Town Centre Action Plan. She said a challenge had taken place when three Chief Executives had visited Kings Lynn to see how the Borough Council does things.
Cllr Nockolds said that it is important that people are encouraged into Kings Lynn, by holding more events and activities. She said that the heritage of the town would be maximised and the open spaces and Town would become more accessible.

Better parking is to be made available for cyclists and improvements would be made to the areas where people live and work.

Cllr Nockolds stated that Kings Lynn is at the top of the Destination Management Plan, she said it is hoped that short weekend breaks could be encouraged.
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Cllr Nockolds said that the 20 minute free Car Parking areas had been working particularly well. She hoped that other areas such as the Baker Lane Car Park would have this type of parking made available.

Finally, Cllr Nockolds reported that during the refurbishment of the Saturday Market Place, the historical remains of a 14th century charnel chapel had been uncovered.

She explained that experts had considered ways of keeping the remains on view but English Heritage had advised that the best way to preserve the remains would be to recover them again.

Borough Councilor Daubney:  No Report 
6. REPORTS FROM THE COMMITTEES:

Assets – Mr Narborough stated that no meeting had been held.
Finance – Mr Jordan confirmed that a meeting had been held on 2nd October 2014 and referred members to the circulated minutes. He asked if there were any questions.

Mr Gerrard enquired about the income received from the Solar Panels.
Mr Jordan stated that the figure of £1,335 was the total income for both the Parish Office and the Village Hall. It was confirmed that another payment is due for the Village Hall.

Members agreed that the income from the Solar Panels had been very good.

With no other questions, Mr Jordan proposed that the Finances are a correct record of the first half year accounts; this was seconded by Mr Narborough with all members in favour.

Planning – Mr Evans confirmed that everything was as per the minutes.

Mr Price provided an update regarding the Neighbourhood Plan and confirmed that the document had been for its pre-submission “Health Check”. Mr Price said that Mr John Alcock, the Independent Inspector, had provided a report of his findings.

It was said that the report had indicated only a few minor amendments would be needed to the text and a few clarifications would be needed to the maps.
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Mr Price said that the Subcommittee would be meeting in the morning to look at the amendments suggested. Hopefully the final document will be ready for approval at the November Parish Council meeting.

Mr Price informed members that once the document has approval of the Parish Council it would be sent to the Borough Council for them to appoint an Inspector. After approval by the inspector, the Borough Council will arrange a Referendum for early 2015. 
Mr Price spoke regarding a request which had been made by Mr Clements to share South Woottons Neighbourhood Plan ‘Health Check’ review with other parishes preparing Neighbourhood Plans. Mr Price said that South Wootton Parish Council had been fortunate to have received help from Cringleford Parish Council.

Members felt that there was nothing within the report which was contentious, it was said that all documents would be available on the website in due course. After brief discussion, Mrs Gotts proposed that the Parish Council should share the report for the benefit of other Parishes; this was seconded by Mr Williamson with all members in favour.
Policy – Mr Smallwood stated that no meeting had been held, however he informed members that there was a confidential item to be discussed at the end of the meeting.  
7. REPORTS FROM OTHER COMMITTEES:

Infant School – See attached 

Junior School – Mr Smallwood stated that Norfolk County Council have provided a summary of the educational performance, critical issues and strengths of South Wootton Junior School.

He said that attendance has been above the national average which has been an improving trend.

The progress (2 levels) of the 10% (6) children on the ‘pupil premium’ has improved markedly but does not yet match the national average. With this low figure the performance of a single pupil can distort the overall outcome.

In general the improvement in reading lags. The school is tackling this issue by having a 15 minute reading slot at the end of each lunch time.
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Grammar, punctuation and spelling also require some attention. Maths has improved considerably from 2013 but further improvement is needed.

Finally Mr Smallwood was pleased to report that the Year 4 pupils have just returned from a three day environmental visit to Holt Hall. It was said that the trip had been extremely positive and the staff and children had had a great time.

Wootton Park – Mr Narborough informed members that the next meeting is scheduled for 3rd November 2014. It was confirmed that South Wootton Parish Council has four members on the Wootton Park Committee, Mr Narborough, Mr Price, Mrs Gotts and Mr David Gerrard who is on reserve to attend with voting rights should one of the other members be absent.

Comment was made regarding the content of the Wootton Park minutes, it was said that some areas of the discussion should be expanded as their shortness had not provided a true reflection of the discussion and decisions. 
Mr Narborough stated that Mr Rob Sweeney is the treasurer for the Wootton Park Committee, it was said that Mr Sweeney is hoping to retire from the role in due course. It was felt that it may be an idea that the Wootton Park accounts are managed from the South Wootton Parish Council Office. It was confirmed that the Wootton Park accounts would continue to be managed separately.

South Wootton in Bloom – Mrs Gotts informed members that bulb planting had taken place at St Augustine’s Way; she said that this work would continue and may possibly include The Birches.

Mrs Gotts said that she had attended a meeting with the Norfolk Wildlife Trust; where they were giving ideas as to how to make places better, using South Wootton as an example.

A discussion took place regarding the hedge cutting on The Green, it was said that hedge cutting should not be too severe.

Mrs Cornwell said that the hedge cutting around the Parish had started to take place and members agreed that it was looking nice.

Mrs Gotts felt that whilst the trimming needs to take place, more should be left near the base of the plant to help protect it. She confirmed that she will speak to Anglia in Bloom for confirmation and advice.

Mrs Gotts said that the Norfolk Wildlife Trust was keen for conservation by diversity; again Mrs Gotts said she would speak to Anglia in Bloom to get a clearer picture on the matter.
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Finally, it was said that the Norfolk Wildlife Trust has been producing a map of South Wootton showing the flora in the area. 
Mr Price was pleased to report that Mr Rice, the Head teacher at the Junior School had given approval for hanging baskets to be placed at the school.
8. CORRESPONDENCE: – As per circulated list, plus:-.
The Church in the Woottons      Thank you letter


               Info

Mr Price referred members to the circulated draft Newsletter and asked members if they were happy with the content. With minor amendments, all members were happy with the Newsletter. 
9. ACCOUNTS: – as per circulated list, agreed.
Bank balances as at 30.9.2014
Community Account
      

  28,288.59
Stepsaver a/c
                 
           0.00
Treasury Deposit                                                           165,000.00
Total                                                                             £193,288.59
There being no further business the Chairman closed the meeting at 8.20pm.

10. NEXT MEETING: 7.00pm on Tuesday, 11th November 2014, in the Parish Council Meeting Room, South Wootton.
11th November 2014                                                                                Chairman 
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